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Jeff Vrabel, Sr. 
Testimony on Senate Bill 134 

Change law regarding passing school bus 
Wednesday, January 22, 2020 @ 10:00 a.m. 

South Hearing Room 
 

Chairman McColley, Vice-Chairman Johnson, Ranking Member Antonio, and 

members of the Transportation, Commerce, and Workforce Committee, my name is 

Jeff Vrabel, Sr.  I am a two-time Past President of the Ohio Association for Pupil 

Transportation and a former member of the Board of Directors of the National 

Association of State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services or NASDPTS.  I have 

served on various state and national boards throughout my more than twenty-three-

year career as a pupil transportation administrator. 

Every year, NASDPTS requests each state choose a single day between March 1 to 

May 31 for school bus operators, both public and contracted, to observe and report any 

instances of motorists illegally passing their school buses.  Drivers are provided with a 

form on which to report these violations. 

During this reporting period in 2019, 130,963 school bus drivers participated 

nationally, with a staggering 95,319 illegal passings reported.  Let me tell you than 

number again; on 95,319 occasions, a school bus was passed while loading or unloading 

students with its stop arm extended and red stop lights activated. 

On March 20, 2019 Ohio conducted its survey, where 4,145 drivers participated, 

reporting 1,502 illegal passings.  This number relates to the potential of 1,502 accidents 

where children could get injured or killed.  This number relates to how many motorists 

blatantly disregarded the Ohio Revised Code Section 4511.75(A) and passed a stopped 

school bus.  This number represents the MINIMUM number of children who could 

have been killed by the actions of these 1,502 who failed to stop for the stop arm and 

red stop lights.  Locally, the South-Western City School District in Grove City, Ohio 

reported 122 illegal passings on the reporting date.  This is the school district where my 

children go to school.  I would hate to have to tell them that one of their friends died 
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because one of the 122 violators did not stop when the bus had its red lights on, and 

their friend got hit at the bus stop. 

I would also like to take a little time to talk about the reporting procedure.  There 

are two specific laws that address stopped school buses and the reporting of violations. 

Ohio Revise Code Section 4511.75 (A) states “(A) The driver of a vehicle, 

streetcar, or trackless trolley upon meeting or overtaking from either direction any 

school bus stopped for the purpose of receiving or discharging any school child, 

person attending programs offered by community boards of mental health and 

county boards of developmental disabilities, or child attending a program offered by 

a head start agency, shall stop at least ten feet from the front or rear of the school bus 

and shall not proceed until such school bus resumes motion, or until signaled by the 

school bus driver to proceed.” 

Ohio Revised Code Section 4511.751 reads: Sec. 4511.751 As used in this section, 

"license plate" includes, but is not limited to, any temporary license placard issued 

under section 4503.182 of the Revised Code or similar law of another jurisdiction. 

When the operator of a school bus believes that a motorist has violated division 

(A) of section 4511.75 of the Revised Code, the operator shall report the license plate 

number and a general description of the vehicle and of the operator of the vehicle to 

the law enforcement agency exercising jurisdiction over the area where the alleged 

violation occurred. The information contained in the report relating to the license 

plate number and to the general description of the vehicle and the operator of the 

vehicle at the time of the alleged violation may be supplied by any person with first-

hand knowledge of the information. Information of which the operator of the school 

bus has first-hand knowledge also may be corroborated by any other person, or an 

image, images, or video provided by a camera installed pursuant to section 4511.76 of 

the Revised Code. 

With this in mind, we need to make sure that our school bus drivers have all the 

tools necessary to report violations.  The front license plate is the first place a school 

bus driver will look to make these reports, and it is vital that we keep the front license 

plate on motor vehicles to help catch the motorists who violate Ohio’s laws.  By 
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removing the front license plate from motor vehicles in Ohio, not only will school bus 

drivers be at a severe disadvantage, but I believe law enforcement will as well. 

I ask for your support of Senate Bill 179, and to retain and continue the current 

law requiring the display of two license plates for most motor vehicles. 

While school buses remain incredibly safe, we all know that students are most 

vulnerable when they are outside the school bus in the “Danger Zone;” the ten-foot area 

around the school bus.  1,502 illegal passings on a single day is unacceptable.  Drivers 

who disregard the stop arm and stop lights on a stop light must be held accountable.  

We must ensure that our children are safe while at the bus stop and while entering and 

exiting the school bus.  The passage of Senate Bill 134 will greatly help this effort. 
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